Home > Dromgoole, Peter Pelham

Dromgoole, Peter Pelham III

Dromgoole, Peter Pelham

by E. T. Malone, Jr., 1986

b. 8 Feb. 1815



Gimghoul Castle (previously known as Piney Prospect). Photograph by the Wootten-Moulton Studio. North Carolina Collection, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill Library.

North Carolina at Chapel Hill Library. Peter Pelham Dromgoole, the student whose mysterious disappearance from the campus of The <u>University of North Carolina in Chapel Hill</u>^[2] in the spring of 1833 inspired several Tar Heel literary works and gave rise to a university secret society, was born in <u>Halifax County</u> ^[3] of Irish ancestry. His father was <u>Edward Dromgoole II</u> ^[4], a <u>Methodist</u> ^[5] minister, physician, merchant, and planter; his mother was Sarah Creese Pelham. Congressman George C. Dromgoole (1797–1847) of Virginia was his uncle. Peter's younger brother, Edward Dromgoole III (1825–95), was graduated from <u>The University of North Carolina</u> ^[2] with honors in 1845 and, as a representative of the <u>Philanthropic Society</u> ^[6], appears to have been in 1844 one of the three editors of the first volume of the *University Magazine*. Peter was the grandson of the<u>Reverend Edward Dromgoole</u> ^[4] (1751–1835), a native of Ireland who renounced Catholicism and, after coming to America in 1770, became a Methodist minister. Peter's grandfather was a rider on the Virginia circuit in February 1776 when it was subdivided into three—Sussex, Brunswick, and "the other in Carolina, called Roan Oak." He played an important part in the early growth of Methodism in North Carolina.

Dromgoole was named for his maternal grandfather, Peter Pelham, who was for many years clerk of the court for Greensville County, Va. In 1802 Pelham removed with his family to Greene County, Ohio, where, on 28 Mar. 1810, Peter's mother married Edward Dromgoole II. The newlywed couple returned to North Carolina and resided for about nine years at The Oaks, a plantation Dromgoole owned in Halifax County at or near the present Roanoke Rapids. Sligo, the plantation home of Peter's grandfather Dromgoole, was located near Gholsonville Post Office in Brunswick County, Va., about fifteen miles above Roanoke Rapids. In 1819 Edward Dromgoole II left Halifax County and took up residence at Sligo, where Peter spent most of his childhood.

In 1832 his father sent him to the Franklin Male Academy [7] in Louisburg, N.C., for college preparatory studies under the tutelage of headmaster John B. Bobbitt. There are several letters extant from Peter to his father written while he was a student at Louisburg. In January 1833 he was sent to Chapel Hill to attempt to gain entry as a freshman at The University of North Carolina. In a letter of 26 Jan. 1833, young Dromgoole told his father that he had failed the entrance examination but was studying under a tutor and expected to be accepted "with ease next June." The elder Dromgoole was extremely displeased by his son's rejection at the university. To add fuel to the flames of parental wrath, a letter from a faculty member to the father implied that the son was engaged in dissipating activities. In an exchange of bitterly phrased letters, Peter told his father "I have determined never more to see that parent's face whom I have treated with so little respect," and said he was sailing for Europe. He then disappeared from his Chapel Hill guarters under mysterious circumstances, leaving behind most of his possessions and owing money to at least one Chapel Hill merchant. Dr. Kemp P. Battle III, in his 1907 volume of a two-part history of the university, guoted Dromgoole's roommate, John Buxton Williams of Warren County [9], as saying Peter Dromgoole was "a moody youth and inclined to wildness." In an October 1924 article inThe Carolina Magazine [10], a University of North Carolina publication, Bruce Cotten [11], a Dromgoole relation, took issue with a number of statements made by Battle about the Dromgoole disappearance. Citing an 1834 letter from a Wilmington minister, Cotten maintained that in the summer of 1833 Peter Dromgoole joined the U.S. Army [12] at Southport, then called Smithville, under the assumed name of Williams. Although unsuccessful in locating official records of the enlistment or of a subsequent military career, he was able to present evidence that much of Battle's account of the Dromgoole story was inaccurate.

Peter Dromgoole's vanishing soon became the stuff of legend. When in 1837 his uncle, the Virginia congressman George C. Dromgoole, killed a man named Daniel Dugger [13] in a duel on the banks of the Roanoke River [14] in Northampton County [15], N.C., memory of the deed soon was merged with that of Peter's disappearance. A promontory on the east side of Chapel Hill known as Point Prospect or Piney Prospect, was said to be the site of a nocturnal duel, caused by a romantic rivalry, in which young Dromgoole was killed and buried under a boulder. Dark stains on the rock are reputed to be his blood, which would not wash away with the passage of time. University students, who told many versions of the duel legend, formed in 1889 a secret chivalric society called the Order of the Gimphoul [16], whose members in 1926 completed construction of a gothic edifice called Hippol Castle at Piney Prospect. The legend became a uniquely North Carolina literary motif. It was used in the 1873 novel, Sea-Gift [17], by Edwin W. Fuller [18]; in the 1881 novel, The Heirs of St. Kilda: A Story of the Southern Past, by John Wheeler Moore [19]; in a long 1892 poem, "In Piney Prospect," by L. R. Hamberlin in The University of North Carolina University Magazine; in a 1903 short story, "Dromgoole," by Martha Fowle Wiswall in the University Magazine; in Cotten [11]'s 1924 article, "Peter Dromgoole: In Which Much Light Is Thrown on an Interesting Tradition"; in the story, "The Vanishing of Peter Dromgoole," in John Hardin's 1949 book, The Devil's Tramping Ground and Other North Carolina Mystery Stories ; in a 1957 article, "The Dugger-Dromgoole Duel," by Henry W. Lewis in the North Carolina Historical Review ; in "The Castle Amid the Pines," in Phillips Russell's 1972 book. These Old Stone Walls; in a February 1972 article, "Edwin W. Fuller and the Tall Tale," by E. T. Malone, Jr., inNorth Carolina Folklore ; in a Summer 1976 article, "The University of North Carolina in Edwin Fuller's 1873 Novel Sea-Gift," by E. T. Malone, Jr., in the North Carolina Historical Review; and in various unpublished manuscripts and portions of published books and monographs on other topics.

References:

Bruce Cotten, "Peter Dromgoole," The Carolina Magazine 55 (1924). [20]

Henry W. Lewis, "The Dugger-Dromgoole Duel," North Carolina Historical Review 34 (1957). [21]

North Carolina Biography, vol. 2 (1941).

Additional Resources:

"Transparency, Slide, Accession #: H.1954.73.2 [22]." . North Carolina Museum of History.

The Legend of Gimghoul Castle, UNC Graduate School: <u>http://gradschool.unc.edu/funding/gradschool/weiss/interesting_place/history/castle.html</u> [23]

Edward Dromgoole Papers, 1775-1840 (collection no. 00230). The Southern Historical Collection. Louis Round Wilson Special Collections Library. University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. <u>http://www.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/d/Dromgoole.Edward.html</u> [24] (accessed July 10, 2013).

Battle, Kemp P. "The Dromgoole Myth." *History of the University of North Carolina*. Raleigh, N.C.: Printed for the author by Edwards & Broughton Printing Company. 1907. 343-344. <u>https://archive.org/stream/historyofunivers00batt#page/342/mode/2up/ [25]</u> (accessed July 10, 2013).

Image Credits:

"Gimghoul Castle (previously known as Piney Prospect)." Photograph. Wootten-Moulton Studio. North Carolina Collection, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill Library. Courtesy of the *Encyclopedia of North Carolina*, entry on <u>Gimghoul</u> <u>Castle</u> [16].

Subjects: Biographies [26] Authors: Malone, E. T., Jr. [27] Origin - location: Halifax County [28] Franklin County [29] University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill [30] From: Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press.[31]

1 January 1986 | Malone, E. T., Jr.

Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/dromgoole-peter-pelham

Links

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/dromgoole-peter-pelham [2] https://www.ncpedia.org/university-north-carolina-chapel-hi [3] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/halifax [4] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/dromgoole-edward [5] https://www.ncpedia.org/methodist-church [6] http://diphi.web.unc.edu/ [7] https://www.ncpedia.org/louisburg-male-academy [8] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/battle-kemp-plummer [9] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/warren [10] http://www.lib.unc.edu/mss/uars/ead/40171.html [11] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/cotten-bruce [12] https://www.us.army.mil/suite/login/welcome.html [13] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/dugger-john-edward [14] https://www.ncpedia.org/rivers/roanoke [15] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/northampton [16] https://www.ncpedia.org/gimghoul-castle [17] https://www.ncpedia.org/sea-gift [18] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/fuller-edwin-wiley [19] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/moore-john-wheeler [20] https://archive.org/stream/carolinamagazine19241925#page/n43/mode/2up/ [21]

https://archive.org/stream/northcarolinahis1957nort#page/326/mode/2up [22]

http://collections.ncdcr.gov/RediscoveryProficioPublicSearch/ShowItem.aspx?108357+ [23] http://gradschool.unc.edu/funding/gradschool/weiss/interesting_place/history/castle.html [24] http://www.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/d/Dromgoole,Edward.html [25] https://archive.org/stream/historyofunivers00batt#page/342/mode/2up/ [26] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [27]

https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/malone-e-t-jr [28] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/coastal-30 [29]

https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont/f [30] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmon-33 [31] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no